APPENDIX A

EVENING AND NIGHT TIME ECONOMY TASK GROUP

TUESDAY 14 SEPTEMBER 2004 AT 10.00AM

PRESENT:

Councillors Crockdake, Earp, Im Thurn, Parsons and Rutherford C

ATTENDING:
Ms M Mooney, Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive, Dr D Taylor, Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer. Mr J Messenger, Licensing Manager, Mr F Watson, Licensing Officer. Mrs E MacKay, Committee Clerk

ENTE.05/04

APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor Parsons be appointed Chairman of the Task Group

Councillor Parsons then chaired the meeting.

ENTE.06/04

APOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor C Rutherford be appointed Vice Chairman of the Task Group.

ENTE.07/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors E Mallinson, K Rutherford and Boaden.

ENTE.08/04

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Crookdake declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in aspects of the draft Licensing Policy.  She stated that her interest was in respect of a family member owning a building in which there is a takeaway.

ENTE.09/04

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting on 25 May 2004 were approved as a correct record.

ENTE.10/04

FORMULATION OF LICENSING POLICY – LICENSING ACT 2003

Jim Messenger, Licensing Manager

Fred Watson, Licensing Officer
Mr Messenger presented report EPS.52.04 on the formulation of a draft Licensing Policy – Licensing Act 2003.

The report informed Members that the major implication for this Council of the Licensing Act 2003 is that liquor licensing will be transferred from the Licensing Justices to Licensing Authorities.  A requirement of the new legislation is that Local Authorities must publish their Licensing Policy by “the first appointed date” which had been announced as 7 February 2005.  A County officer working group was formed to produce a draft policy discussion document.  This document has been sent out for extensive consultation, following which the county document will be developed locally as a Carlisle policy to ensure that it reflects local representations and conditions.

Mr Messenger - since the last meeting of the Task Group, the Department of Culture Media and Sport’s Guidance had now arrived and ran to180 pages.  The Guidance had been published in July 2004 after which the draft Licensing Policy had gone out to consultation.

The draft Policy was based on a county based framework to which all six Authorities had contributed.  The draft Licensing Policy had been sent out for consultation to approximately 100 organisations and individuals with another 455 letters sent out to current licence holders, making them aware of the policy and advising where they could obtain a copy.  This had happened during early August 2004.  The Council is now in the consultation period and to date 12 responses have been received.  In addition, presentations will be given to a number of groups, including some neighbourhood forums and a presentation to the full City Council sometime in November 2004.  

The draft Licensing Policy has also been available on the website although there have been IT problems and it has not been available for the last week.  A number of phone calls have also been received from the public, including some people we have received objections or representations from in the past, some organisations and individual publicans.

Question – Are you keeping a log of the telephone enquiries you have received.

Mr Messenger – We have been logging in things we have received in writing and kept hold of them but most of the telephone calls have been questions about how the whole thing would work.  

A Member commented that it may be helpful to know the types of things most people were asking about.

Mr Messenger – There have been a lot of questions about how do we apply for a Licence, when do we apply, what will be the costs.  There are still numerous bits of legislation to come out in the form of Regulations.  The fees have not yet been set and regulations about the transitional period have still to come out.  There will be a standard national application form and this is still to come out.  The trades will be required to produce operating schedules, but there is still no word on how these schedules have to be put together.

I can start keeping records of telephone calls.  This information may be useful.  

We are at the stage where we now have a County draft and we will have to personalise it to the problems associated with Carlisle.

Question –Page 6, paragraph 3.8 refers to section 120 (2) (a), (b) and (c) of the Act but further down the paragraph it refers to section 118 (2) (a), (b) and (c), is this a mistake and if so, what should be the correct paragraph.

Mr Messenger – It is a mistake it should read section 120 (2) (a), (b) and (c).

Question – Has the draft policy been sent to the Parish Councils?

Mr Messenger – I spoke to the Secretary of the Parish Councils Association and she asked for them to be sent to her and that they would be sent on to each of the Parish Councils from there.  I think the office is based in Penrith and they were going to distribute it to all Parish Councils.  

Members commented that it did not appear to have been received by many of the Parish Councils.

Mr Messenger – I will check this up and make sure that they have been sent to the Parishes.  [Since the meeting this was followed up and a copy was sent to all Parish Councils on 14/09/04].

Question – This is a framework for the whole county, will it be altered to be specific to Carlisle? It would require a number of adaptations and add ons to make it Carlisle specific?

Mr Messenger – It will be adapted to be specific to Carlisle.  The Police, Fire Services and Social Services all requested a standard framework on a countywide basis, but it is the responsibility of each Licensing Authority to publish their own policy.  The final Carlisle Licensing Policy will be the one approved by this Council.  It will be fleshed out to recognise the problems in Carlisle.

Question – This draft was not very easy to read, it seems to be a mixture of bits and pieces of policy and public perception, are there any plans to simplify it to make it easier to read.  Also will it be produced in different languages.

Mr Messenger – I accept that it could be simplified but it does still have to say how we intend to carry it out.  The policy could be translated into any language we wish, there are all sorts of nationalities in the city.

A Member commented that the Council may be penalised if it is not translated into other languages.  

Mr Messenger – Current liquor licence holders have all been written to and they do currently hold licences through the Magistrates Court.  If people requested the policy in a different language then we would make efforts to do so.  There is a question as to how many languages it should be translated into.

A Member suggested that Rob Burns, the Community Support Manager could be asked about the number of ethnic minority groups within Carlisle.  

Mr Messenger – I have sent copies of the draft policy to a number of organisations, details of whom were provided by Mr Burns.

Question – What about the blind and the deaf?

Mr Messenger – The Act only states that five specific organisations must be consulted with, any others beyond this are ones that we think we should consult with.  We have more than fulfilled the legal requirements with regard to consultation.

A Member commented that whilst this had been done we have to have regard to the Council Policy on equality.  

Question – I understand and I am satisfied that we comply with the law with the draft Policy, but it is about broadening out pure licensing technicalities into the overall product of Carlisle City of a wonderful place to go.  This group is anxious to ensure that applicants under the licensing legislation understand the legal requirements but also that they understand what we would like to see.  On page 2, paragraph 1.2 of the draft policy it sets out 4 licensing objectives, are these statutory?

Mr Messenger – Yes they are statutory.  Legislation says that we must state these licensing objectives in our policy.

Question – The Licensing objectives are good and who could disagree with them, but they are essentially negative things about preventing and controlling.  Would it be possible in the policy to look at what we positively want in terms of a civilised and exciting environment with diverse entertainment?  Where in the licensing policy document could we make statements on more positive aspects of evening and night-time economy?

Mr Messenger – There were plans to do an executive summary and that may be the right place to make statements about what the city is all about, what it offers and what the wants and aspirations are.

Question – Is it possible to clarify which parts of the policy are introductory and which are legally binding?

Dr Taylor has provided us with helpful information about pieces of work which have been carried out round the country.  In particular Reigate – Banstead District Council has included a section entitled “Fundamental Principles” in its Licensing Policy and within this it is stated: “The Council is keen to promote the artistic and cultural life of the Borough and licensing will be approached with a view to encouraging cultural activities and innovative forms of public entertainment for the wider cultural benefit of communities generally”.

These sort of statements give a good flavour and give a positive steer.  I don’t know to what extent it is lawful to give such a steer or flavour but it would be helpful for applicants to understand what kind of city the application is being considered in the overall context of.  

Mr Messenger – It could be made into a more inviting document and such positive statements could either be included in the Executive Summary or right at the beginning of the Policy.  

Members suggested that these positive types of statement should be included at the beginning of the Policy but also in the Executive Summary.  They commented that these statements should also take into account and refer to Carlisle’s own city vision.

Question – Dr Taylor also provided us with information on the comments of Phillip Kolvin, a leading Barrister specialising in licensing policy law, when he had written in the local government chronicle in 2003, “the licensing policy is your biggest opportunity to promote a positive pattern of licensing, embracing cultural diversity, ending a hard drinking monoculture, setting standards of design, management and control and establishing your aspirations for the late night economy.  Seize it.  Policies do not just have to say no”. Again this promotes more of a positive statement.  Policies do not just have to say no.

Mr Messenger – The policy could be made more positive and more encouraging and I will look into this.

A Member also commented on the need to link the policy to other policies of the Council.  She suggested that it did need to be softened but commented that it was still a legal document that could be challenged in Court.

Question – As part of the consultation process have all Council Members received a copy of this draft Licensing Policy?

Mr Messenger – Yes, all Members of the City Council were sent a copy on 7 August 2004.

Question – Have all Officers received a copy?

Mr Messenger – All Heads of Business Units and a number of Officers who have specific responsibilities relating to Licensing have received a copy.

Question – What responses have you had from those you have consulted so far?

Mr Messenger – There were 2 responses from Members, basically stating that the draft policy looked good.  I have also had responses from some people about procedural matters and I have received a response from a Licensing Solicitor who has made a number of minor suggestions.

Question – Would it be possible for Members of this group to have a list of the consultees, the draft Policy states that Appendix 4 sets out a list of the consultees, we will need to ascertain if we consider whether anyone has been missed out.

Mr Messenger – A list of consultees was not attached to this draft as it is being added to each day as people phone up and request copies.  The list will be attached to the final draft of the document but I will let Members of this group have the current list of consultees after this meeting.  [Since the meeting, a copy of the list has been sent to Dr Taylor]

Question – Have the Citizens Panel been consulted?

Mr Messenger – Yes, a number of questions were contained in the last questionnaire to the Citizens Panel.  

Question – Page 4 paragraph 1.1.4 states that “the Authority has been careful to avoid duplication with other regulatory regimes in formulating its policy and will seek to avoid duplication in the exercise of its licensing function.”  I understand this need, but we have to be careful that we don’t miss anything out.  It is essential to have good communications with other parts of the Council.   Can I be assured that procedures have been set up to show that the policies throughout the Council can be integrated?

Mr Messenger – The Act states that we should not duplicate pieces of legislation such as  Fire Precautions and other similar pieces of legislation.  I will make sure that we can cross check this within the Council and with other organisations.  I have ensured that the rapport is there with other Officers to avoid duplication.

Question – It is important that the Licensing Policy is not going down one path and Planning Policy going down another.  Is there a formalised set up to ensure that policies are co-ordinated and it is not just up to individual Officers getting on with each other.

Mr Messenger – Yes.

Question – When we consult on planning applications, consultation takes place with neighbouring properties and sometimes this can be quite limiting.  There are some activities e.g., the current Fusehill Street site where it is just not sufficient to consult immediate neighbours as it may have wider public interest.  On page 4 paragraph 1.19 of the Policy, it says that the Act limits the representations which can be made about licence applications and who can make such representations.  It states that the representations must relate to one or more of the Licensing Objectives and must be made by a person living or working in the vicinity of the premises.  The vicinity of the premises could be quite limiting e.g., I may have a view on facilities and places like Bitts Park and Hammonds Pond, but do not live in the vicinity.  How do we ensure that we fully consult with the wider community.

Mr Messenger – The Act says that the Premises Licence representations must be made by a person living or working in the vicinity of the premises or an organisation which represents such persons.  The definition of the vicinity will ultimately be decided by law through decisions on definitions at an Appeals Court.

I know that one or two Councils have considered setting up a two hundred metre radius and we could consider doing this, but noise may carry further than this.  It is not easy to set the definition of vicinity.

Question – I am concerned that there may be too narrow a definition of vicinity.  How do you define the vicinity of establishments such a night clubs which might have an effect on a wide area as people leaving them, maybe intoxicated and causing problems in streets half a mile or more away.

Mr Messenger – The Licensing Committee, when considering applications and representations against these applications, will make decisions on “vicinity”.  I anticipate that I will have to produce a plan or map showing the location of the people/organisations making representations against the application.  

If the Licensing Committee determine that these representations are not within the vicinity, then these people can appeal to the Courts and ultimately the law will decide.

Question – It is difficult to put a radius on vicinity as people from as far away as Blackwell Road have complained about people coming back from a night out in town.  There are problems with people who have been urinating, been sick or leaving litter.  It is not just in the immediate vicinity of premises that there are problems.

Mr Messenger – It is recognised that there are problems on the routes that people take home.

A Member who has experience on the Licensing and Regulatory Panel commented that it does depend on whether it is a rural or urban area, or whether premises are in the middle of town or on a housing estate.  She commented that Abbey Street may not have a great vicinity but if it was a premises in the middle of Harraby housing estate then the vicinity could be much wider.

Mr Watson – The process which currently leads to the most objections in relation to Public Entertainment Licences is our mail drop.  When we receive an application we look at a map of the area and then go and do a mail drop on properties around the premises.  For example, for premises in the Denton Holme area the mail drop may be concentrated around the specific premises, whereas for premises in Whiteclosegate, the mail drop was carried out right out to Tarraby and part way along Houghton Road.  Newspaper adverts may not be seen or read, so we do mail drops under the current system.  We may take all these factors into consideration when applications are received under the new system.

A Member commented that it was difficult to define the vicinity and perhaps better toilet provision and transport provision should be pursued.

Mr Messenger – The Government Guidance refers to persons and businesses within the vicinity and says that the vicinity will be a matter which will ultimately be decided by the Courts, but when considering applications the authority must decide if a person qualifies as being within the vicinity.

The Licensing Committee will have to make decisions on whether people making representations are within the vicinity, but ultimately the Courts will decide on the definition.

Question – In a rural area would vicinity include the whole village.

Mr Messenger – That really depends on the size of the village, the Licensing Committee will have to make a decision on what it considers to be the vicinity.

Question – Page 10 onwards refers to crime and disorder including measures to prevent the use and supply of illegal drugs.  The biggest problems are not necessarily with drugs such as heroine or ecstasy, but with alcohol.  There is a need to look at the sale of alcohol.   I am told that Carlisle and Cumbria has one of the biggest problems of under age drinking and there are also problems with binge drinking.  The Licensing Policy is a good opportunity to incorporate a positive view of the evening economy if we can limit how premises can sell drinks.  Many premises do not have tables and chairs and are not as family orientated.  They will sell more alcohol if patrons are standing up and knocking back drinks.  There is often a bad atmosphere and this causes problems.

Are there ways in which we could use the Licensing Act to promote more family orientated premises with relaxed environments and ways to control under age drinking?

Mr Messenger – The Government Guidance refers to irresponsible drinks promotions and encourages local Voluntary Codes of Practice regarding discounting the price of drinks. The Guidance encourages the adoption on a local basis of Voluntary Codes of Practice.  It is a difficult area, as there is a fine line about what is or what is not lawful under the scope of the Act.  It is clear that we must not be involved in anything to do with price fixing and cartels.  I am currently progressing this with BEDA (the British Entertainment and Dance Association).  The Manager at Moods is a local representative of this organisation and he is in favour of minimum pricing for drinks, but I know that there is another large chain represented within the city which is against minimum pricing and they like to use drinks promotions.

A meeting has been arranged for next month to try to get people together to discuss a Voluntary Code.

Aberdeen Council have had some success in this area and I have spoken to them about their experience.

With regard to under age drinking, Trading Standards and the Police will have powers to be more proactive in this area.  They will be able to send 14 year olds to make test purchases in premises.  The Police and Trading Standards do currently have these powers and they are looking at using them more. Currently they make efforts to ensure there is not under age drinking and when we go on enforcement visits, we take the Manager of the premises around and approach people to check for ID.  Door Supervisors also ask people for ID on frequent occasions.  We do encourage the proof of age scheme.

Question – I understand that Mood is being sold, will the whole policy of Mood then be altered?

Mr Messenger – I understand that the Mood parent company has cash flow problems but I am not sure what will happen ultimately.

Question – Could work be done with the Planning Section when premises applications are being made regarding having tables and chairs in premises?

Mr Messenger – The new legislation doesn’t say we have any powers to state that there must be tables and chairs, but if we do have evidence of crime and disorder issues, conditions can be placed on licences, e.g. we could put a condition in about providing tables and chairs but we would need to have a lot of evidence to support the imposition of this condition.

For a Premises Licence, the licensee will tell us what he wants to do and where to put conditions on, but we do need to have evidence for each of the conditions we place.  I do not think that planning have any jurisdiction regarding furniture in premises.

Question – Is there a place in the policy where we could refer to guides of good practice?  There are currently a range of guides to good practice which could be specifically mentioned and supported in the document.  The document does include Safer Clubbing guidelines, but others could also be included such as :

· Portland Group’s Code of Practice on the naming, packaging and promotion of alcoholic drinks.

· National Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy Tool Kit.

· Point of sale Promotions published by the British Beer and Pub Association.

· The Institute of Acoustics Good Practice Guide on the control of noise from pubs and clubs.

Prior to the briefing from Dr Taylor I had not heard of these examples of good practice, but it may be useful to mention them within the Policy.  The Policy could state that the Council is enthusiastic if an applicant is aware of these policies and codes.

Mr Messenger – I could expand on these and include reference to them in the Policy.

Question:  It’s good to tell people in advance of an application the kind of things that we like.  Could we see in the policy that we don’t like promotions such as All You Can Drink for £10?

Mr Messenger – If we could get the Voluntary Code of Practice working, the Policy could state that we support the Voluntary Code and will look favourably on applicants abiding by this code.

Question – Are Aberdeen Council still being judicially reviewed over their policy in relation to drinks promotions?

Mr Messenger – The Judicial Review is ongoing as far as I know.  The laws in Scotland are different and the Licensing Authorities already do Liquor Licensing.  I understand that Aberdeen put a fixed price on everything and clamped down on premises saying that they could not charge less than a certain price.

Question – I understand that if an applicant has not got a conviction then the application will be looked at quite leniently.  Some cases take a long time to get to court and could someone who has been charged and is on bail get a Licence with a court case pending?  If he is then convicted will the licence be withdrawn?  Where do we stand regarding licensing and conviction?

Mr Messenger – This matter is enshrined in English legislation as a person is innocent until proved guilty.  For example, if someone is over a drink driving limit the case goes to court and they appeal, they will keep their driving licence until the appeal is decided.  Similarly, in this case until a person is found guilty then they have no conviction.  

If someone is convicted they must declare to the court that they are a personal licence holder.  The court can then order forfeiture of the licence or refer the matter to the licensing authority.  We would be advised by the court of any convictions against personal licence holders.  The Police will be able to make representations when a personal licence holder has received a conviction and the Licensing Committee will then make a decision.

Question – I recently heard about research which was conducted in Cumbria of premises selling alcohol to children and there was a high percentage of premises doing so, are you aware of this?

Mr Messenger – I only know of one piece of work which was undertaken in Barrow a month or so ago.  I understand that two underage boys were able to buy drink in 4 of the 6 premises they visited and were also able to walk out with the glasses full after not drinking anything.  I am not aware of a similar scheme on a Cumbria wide basis.   Officers from the Licensing section have been out every weekend for the last 5 weeks and amongst other things we have been looking at is underage drinking in Carlisle.

A Member commented that underage drinking also takes place at home.

Question – Can you clarify the procedures for personal licences and premises licences?

Mr Messenger – From November 2005 there will be new procedures for new applicants for a Premises Licence.  From February 2005, transitional arrangements will be place for existing premises and grandfather rights can be applied for. If a premises is applying for the licences it currently has in place at the moment then we must grant these.  However, if they want a variation, for example increased hours, then this will have to be advertised, although the Government has not said how it will be advertised.  I anticipate it will probably an A4 sheet posted outside the premises.

The Council must have a mediation role in holding discussions with applicants and anyone who is making representations against an application.  If this is not resolved, then it will go to a formal hearing of the Licensing Committee.

Question – What about a licence to have a restaurant on the premises?

Mr Messenger – It will be a new application if the premises does not currently have a restaurant.  Under the current procedures, the application would be to the Magistrates Court, from November 2005 onwards it would be an application to the City Council.

Question – Does the draft Policy make any reference to disabled access and Disability Discrimination Act?

Mr Messenger – The next stage of the Disability Discrimination Act will come into force next month.  The current procedures are that reasonable adjustments need to be made, but more than that will be required after October 2004.  This needs to be reflected in the Policy.  Under current procedures we consult with the Access Officer on Public Entertainment Licence applications and variations and we will continue to consult her under the new process.

I will amend the draft Policy in relation to disabled access.

Question – I read somewhere in the Policy that things would be reviewed after 3 years and a personal licence will be reviewed after 10 years.  Can you clarify this?

Mr Messenger – There was a requirement that the Licensing Policy will be continually reviewed, but it needs to be reviewed in whole after 3 years and we will have to go through the whole process of consulting on it every 3 years.

Personal Licences are granted for a period of 10 years and if nothing untoward happens during that 10 years then the Licences must be renewed.  The Personal Licences will be national licences and a licence holder can apply in one area and then move away, but they must re-apply to the Authority which originally granted the Personal Licence.  There will be a National Database of Personal Licence Holders.

Question – Does this seem to be a peculiar procedure?

Mr Messenger – It is a new system.  If a person gains a Personal Licence then it is saying that they are a fit and proper person to hold a Licence.  With it being a National Licence it means that they don’t have to apply to specific areas if they move and become a landlord in those areas.  The National Database was a bit of an afterthought after pressure from Local Authorities, but it is necessary to keep track of people.

Question – Could the draft Policy make clear how the Licensing Policy will be integrated with other policies of the Authority e.g. Economic Development and Tourism?

Mr Messenger – We have looked at a wide variety of information and also looked at other Council’s draft policies.  This has thrown up some areas that we have missed out.  For example, we have realised we have missed out gaming machines and this needs to be included.

Question – Tourism is high on the agenda in this area.  People need good places to eat and drink.  Have you looked at the needs of tourism within this Policy?

Mr Messenger – Statements about what we currently have and what we are looking to have and trying to encourage could be included in the Policy.

Question – In relation to equality legislation, Disability Discrimination Act and the Race Relations Act, there is a need to race proof the document and ensure that there are no statements which could mean racial or sexual discrimination.  There needs to be a steer in the document against things such as the exclusion of travellers and these are issues which need to be addressed.

Mr Messenger – I will look at this and include something about this but the whole document does need to be checked properly for race discrimination.

Question – The Licensing Policy does not cover the whole ambit of licences issued by the Council for example there are other licences for taxis and markets etc.  This policy needs to be seen within the context of the whole licensing function of the Council, but this is not immediately apparent from the Licensing Policy.  Would it be possible to clearly set out where this draft Policy lies within the wider licensing function of the Authority?

Mr Messenger – Currently most licences are taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Driver Licences.  Under the new system the majority of Licences will be premises and personal licences.  There are also another 15 to 18 different types of Licences we issue, ranging from cinemas, to horse riding establishments to boating on Hammonds Pond.  The Licensing Act 2003 covers the late night economy, including drinks, entertainment and food provision.  Currently we don’t have a full policy covering all the Licences we issue, but we do have criteria for dealing with different applications.

Question – Is there a standard procedure for each different type of application and the same appeal mechanism?

Mr Messenger – The procedures depend on the legislation for procedures set out in relation to each of the different types of Licences.  For example, Door Supervisors have a right of appeal to the Door Supervisors Appeal Panel and taxi drivers have a right of appeal to the Magistrates Court.  A revised system for Door Supervisors will mean that they will be prosecuted through a Magistrates Court and have a right of appeal to a higher court.  The different types of Licences all have different avenues of appeal.

Question – A major concern is litter.  There is currently a nasty appearance in Carlisle on a Saturday and Sunday morning and it does not encourage tourists to the area.  Can we put something in the policy to ensure that premises are responsible for removing litter/

Mr Messenger – Everything in the policy must revolve around the licensing objectives and I guess that litter would come under public nuisance.  Whether we could force a premises to do certain things in relation to litter, I am not quite sure.  The Head of Commercial and Technical Services was investigating some measures that Maidstone Council had put in place with regard to littering and the responsibility of premises.

I could put a bit in the policy about “encouraging” premises to be responsible about litter.

Question – Page 18 paragraph 4.5.2.5 does refer to littering but is it strong enough?

Mr Messenger – The draft Policy states that in the operating schedule the applicants are expected to propose practical steps to reduce the likelihood of litter problems.  I don’t think legally we can tell them they must do certain things with regard to littering but I will speak to our Legal Unit about this.

A Member commented that progress should be made with investigations into the process used by Maidstone.

Mr Messenger – I will speak to the Head of Commercial and Technical Services about this.

Question – I believe a late night bus scheme was being started and that the taxi drivers had been complaining and there has been some conflict between Stagecoach and the taxis, because taxi drivers are concerned that their business will be taken away.  We should have a policy to get people away from the city centre without causing problems.  Is there sufficient provision in the way of public transport and taxis to ensure an equilibrium?

Mr Messenger – I understand that the late night bus service never came about as the funding fell through.  This night bus service never actually got started.  The taxi association were more concerned that they had never been consulted by the police on the proposals to start the service.  The concern was about lack of consultation rather than the effect on their profits although some individual drivers may have been concerned about their profits.  I think the taxi association are coming to speak to a future meeting of this group.

Question – We have made various observations today where do we go from here now, what sort of response will you make and what is the process from here onwards about amending the Policy?

Mr Messenger – I have made a note of the points you have raised and I will work through the minutes of this meeting to incorporate your comments in the Policy.  I will look at how best these can be incorporated within the policy.  I have a meeting next week with the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive at which the draft policy will be discussed and I will also meet with Dr Taylor.

There is a meeting of the County Officers involved in the development of the draft Policy during the first week in October.  At that time we will all bring together the feedback that each Authority has received to see if we can use each others feedback in a helpful way.

Question – On page 10 of the Policy, there are details about the prevention of crime and disorder.  Could the use of plastic glasses be written into the Policy in relation to prevention of crime and disorder?

Mr Messenger – Plastic glasses are a condition which you could put on to specific licence where there was evidence that there was a problem.  There have been one or two injuries from broken glasses but it doesn’t seem to be a big problem in Carlisle.  If we placed a condition on a licence without good reasons then we could be subject to judicial review.

Question – Is the use of plastic glasses something which could be included in the Voluntary Code of Practice?

Mr Messenger – The Voluntary Code of Practice is more in respect of drinks pricing and promotions.  I wouldn’t really want to include other things as it is difficult to say where to stop including individual matters.

There is an argument that when glasses are used outside they should be plastic and also on paved areas outside premises and we have been considering this.  However, inside premises where there is no evidence of a problem then the imposition of a condition about plastic glasses could be seen to be unlawful.

A Member commented that if the Council insisted on plastic glasses then there would be an argument from some people that restaurants with tables and chairs outside should also be using plastic cups and plates and this would not be favourable.

Mr Messenger – the imposition of conditions does depend on there being evidence of a problem.

Another Member then commented that if you lower the tone by expecting people to be larger louts and just giving them plastic glasses, then you assume this to be the standard.  Low expectations often lead to low behaviour.

Question – Will there be a Carlisle based Licensing Policy with City specific aspects in it?

Mr Messenger – There definitely will be a Carlisle Licensing Policy which will have to be approved by this Council.  At the Executive yesterday I was asked to do a presentation to the full Council in November on the latest draft of the Policy.  

Just to keep you updated, we recently had a pilot scheme where we had registered door men on two of the taxi ranks looking after the queues.  The Police managed to secure some funding which had to be used by the end of August, so the doormen were in place over two week ends with 4 doormen on two different taxi ranks.  There were mixed reactions to the pilot scheme, but they were mainly favourable.  My only comment would be that I don’t think the door supervisors were sufficiently briefed.

Some of the feedback on the pilot scheme was that the queues were orderly, that the door supervisors had a visual presence wearing their jackets and badges.  However, although if this scheme was expanded I would like to see a highly visible presence.  Any incidences of disorder seem to be controlled or the police were called as the door supervisors could not intervene to a great extent.

Generally the scheme worked well and the police are looking into expanding this through the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.  A Member commented that perhaps taxi ranks could be controlled by Community Wardens.

Mr Messenger – I think the problem was that it would be late night employment from 1 am to 3 am.  The door supervisors who were on the taxi ranks had worked up until 1 am and then worked on the taxi ranks.  With Community Wardens it may be difficult to have them just working for these hours in the middle of the night.

Question – Can you explain how you will deal with the consultation responses from now on, who decides what is to be included in the policy?

Mr Messenger – The Member and Officer Licensing Policy Working Group, which was set up by the Licensing and Regulatory Panel, will be meeting on 11 October 2004.  The consultation responses will be discussed at that meeting and it will be decided what should be incorporated into the Policy.  These suggestions would then be referred to the Licensing and Regulatory Panel.  A full time table for progress from this stage on is set out on page 32 of the report.  It is scheduled to go to Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and Executive prior to an ultimate decision by the full City Council on what is or is not to be included in the Policy.

Question – Has every member been sent a copy?

Mr Messenger – Yes every elected member was sent a copy of the draft Licensing Policy.  

Ms Mooney – Mr Messenger is aware of the need to put in some more positive comments into the Policy.  It is good to know that this Group agrees that the Policy should be more positive and more encouraging in the promotion of the evening and late night economy.  Currently, the Policy is more about saying no but we need to learn from other Authorities who have made powerful positive statements.  There is a lot of scope to put a Carlisle stamp on the Policy.  

The Chairman then thanked Mr Messenger and Mr Watson for their input to the meeting.

(The meeting ended at 11:35 am)

